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 Alabama Beekeepers Association  

Annual Meeting October 8th ñ9th, 2010 Location : Taylor Road Baptist Church, 1685 Taylor 

Rd, Montgomery, Alabama 36117  (Montgomery Exit 9 off Interstate 85)    

         Registration Form in June Stinger  

 

Please print names of persons attending (couples & families may register on the same form). 

 

Last Name:________________________                      __( 1 )First Name (For Name Tag):______________________  

Spouse:_____________________________                      ( 2 )First Name (For Name Tag):______________________ 

Children (under 12 free ) _______________                      ( 3 )First Name (For Name Tag):______________________ 

                                                                                                                       Total number attending = ____________ 

Street Address:____________________________________________________________________ 

City:__________________________State:_____Zip Code:__________-__________ 

County:_______________________  Phone: (          )__________________            

 E-Mail: ____________________________________________________________________________ 

Would you accept the Stinger newsletter by e-mail _______YES. 

Local Association membership (if any): ___________________________________________________ 

2011 Annual Dues to Alabama Beekeepers Association             __________(number) @ $10. = $_________         

Registration, Pre-Registered, Friday & Saturday, (includes meals)_________(number) @ $40. = $__________ * 

Registration, At the Door, Friday & Saturday, (includes meals)   _________ (number) @ $45. = $__________ *      

(*Your registration includes two continental breakfasts, Friday lunch, Friday banquet and Saturday lunch) 

If you attend Friday Only, includes lunch and Banquet                 _________(number) @ $25. = $__________ 

Additional Fri. evening Banquet Only for non-participant            _________(number) @ $15. = $__________ 

If you attend Saturday Only, includes lunch                                  _________(number) @ $25. = $__________ 

Additional Saturday Lunch Only for non-participant                    _________(number) @ $10. = $__________  

If at all possible, please pay by check payable to: 

                  Alabama Beekeepers Association                                                            Total   =  _$____________ 

 

 

If you have any questions regarding registration, contact Phillip Garrison, 256-734-1582 (evenings) or Bonnie Funder-

burg, funder@otelco.net . Thank you for pre-registering. Knowing the number of participants for which to plan really helps 

with name tags, programs, seating, meals, and snacks.   

 

Mail this form with your check to: 

Alabama Beekeepers Association                                                             Date Received:___________ 

Bonnie Funderburg, Sect/Treas.                                                          Check No.:______________ 

1260 Easley Bridge Rd.                                                                         Receipt No.:_____________                                                      

Oneonta, AL 35121-4110                                                                    Date Posted:_____________ 
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 Letter from the President  
 Hello Fellow Alabama Beekeepers, For those 

who missed the state picnic you missed a good time 

and some great food, most of which was prepared and 

brought by our fellow beekeepers. I had a great time 

and loved seeing all of you that were there. I know I 

did not get to speak to 

everyone, but I was 

glad to see all of you 

there. I want to thank 

everyone who pre-

pared the tables for the 

meals and cleaned up 

after the picnic. I hope 

everyone enjoyed the 

food and fellowship. I want to thank Fred Rossman for 

coming and bringing the supplies that everyone had 

ordered. Also thanks to Lonnie Funderburg for going 

and meeting Earl King from The Walter T. Kelley 

Co., Inc. and bringing those supplies on down to the 

meeting so everyone could get their Kelley order. 

Things are shaping up for a great state meeting 

this fall. I hope all of you are making plans now to at-

tend the lectures, workshops, and classes that will be 

offered. Phillip Garrison has lined up a great group of 

speakers for the annual meeting in October.  Bonnie 

Funderburg is planning the menu and Iôm sure we will 

have some great entertainment lined up for the ban-

quet as well, plus lots of door prizes. 

I hope that everyone has had a good honey 

crop this year. Most of the beekeepers that I have spo-

ken with throughout the state said they are having a 
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good year. Some said they got off to a slow start but 

came on strong at the end of the honey flow. Most re-

ported they were getting light colored honey with a 

very good taste. Here in Corner, my honey has been 

light and has a wonderful flavor to it. 

Iôm in need of nominations for Beekeeper of 

the Year. I still would like for local clubs or just indi-

viduals to send me a letter of recommendation and tell 

me why you think that person should be the Bee-

keeper of the Year. I would also like to get some more 

volunteers from anyone who would like to serve on 

the nominating committee to elect new officers for the 

upcoming year. I would very much like to see more 

members get involved in the State Association. 

The Alabama Beekeepers Association has 

really grown in the past few years, and we really need 

more involvement by the members. I would like to 

thank each and every one of the members of the Ala-

bama Beekeepers Association for letting me serve as 

your president for the past two years. I also want to 

thank all of the officers for your help and support. It 

has been very rewarding as I have watched our asso-

ciation grow in numbers, and I certainly hope it con-

tinues to grow with more members becoming even 

more involved from input, to offices, and perhaps 

even teaching workshops.  The Alabama Beekeepers 

Association would not be as great an organization as it 

is, if it was not for all the help and support of its mem-

bers. Thanks so much every one.  Thank You. David 

Ellis     

Letter from the Vice -President  
Itôs already June 23, 2010. Weôre less than 

four months away till our 

Annual Meeting. Iôm get-

ing  very excited about it 

also. We have great 

speakers coming. Dr. Jim 

Tew, Dr. Keith Delap-

lane, Kent Williams, 

Sherry Ferell, Roslyn 

Horton, David Kelton, 

Elizabeth Whitaker, David & Susan Ellis, Nancy and 

Phillip Garrison will enlighten us. 

 Iôm going to have something different 

this year that I think weôve never had before. Weôre 

going to have a childrenôs program, which will be 

taught by Sherry Ferrell and Roslyn Horton. So if you 

have children, we would like for you to bring them 

and see how this new program will work. Iôm just try-

ing to do something for everyone in the family and 

get them started young. 

 Damon Wallace will be the Honey Judge 

again this year. Collect those great honey entries and 

also pictures. With Damonôs help and several others, 

this Honey Contest will be better than it was last year. 

 The Officers and Directors approved the new 

grill that will be used for the Alabama Beekeepers 

Association programs throughout the year. Thanks for 

the grill that weôve used during the past. Weôre look-

ing forward to using our new grill in October. 

 The spring nectar flow in my area has been 

very good, one of the best years Iôve ever had. I hope 

that yours has been the same. 

 Vendors that have confirmed they are coming 

to the annual meeting are Rossman Apiaries, Inc. and 

The Walter T. Kelley Co. Inc. There could be more. 

Place your orders to help them with expenses and 

most of all help us with shipping expenses. 

 The annual Meeting will be October 8th and 

9th, 2010 at Taylor Road Baptist Church in Montgom-

ery. I am sure that Lonnie will put directions in the 

Stinger. Bonnie has the Hotel booked. If you went 

last year, itôs the same place. Please plan on coming; 

it will be a great meeting with informative speakers, 

good food, and fellowship. I look forward to seeing 

all of you there. Donôt forget to let your Officers or 

Directors know if you have someone in mind for the 
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Beekeeper of The Year award. Also, if someone you 

would like to have on the Board or an Officer let us 

know. Phillip Garrison, Vice-President  

Letter from the Secretary/

Treasurer  
First of all, I want to thank every one of you 

who helped to unload and reload my vehicle at the 

picnic.  My health is not what is used to be and I do 

not think I could have done what needed to be done 

without the help of so many.  Many thanks, once 

again, to Mary Swann for maintaining our booth, sell-

ing ABA merchandise, and collecting membership 

dues during the picnic.  We had 155 people sign up 

for the picnic.  I hope everyone had a great time. 

  The Board of Directors voted and approved 

the following items: All were unanimous.  1.  For 

Nolan Dooley to construct 

a grill on a trailer that will 

belong to the Alabama 

Beekeepers Associa-

tion. Nolan has volun-

teered to store it for us 

and to bring it to our 

meetings. 2.  To purchase 

a wireless, hands-free mi-

crophone for our sound 

system.  3.  Approved reimbursement to Lonnie Fun-

derburg for expenses of the April Stinger.  4.  Ap-

proved budget of $300 to purchase door prizes for the 

annual meeting. I hope all of you are making your 

plans right now to come to the annual meeting. 

Thanks. Bonnie  

It works for me!  
It was in the fall of 1999, as I recall, that I ac-

quired most of my honey processing equipment: a 

twelve-frame extractor, a forty-gallon warming tank, 

a nineteen-gallon bottling tank, and a double stainless 

steel sink. The sink was an afterthought. The seller 

threw it into the deal for nothing. He wanted it carried 

off. That sink is likely the most useful item in my 

shop. I wash everything in that sink.  

It did not take long for stuff to clog the drain. 

Most likely, the stuff clogging the drain is beeswax. 

Beeswax does not go away. Thank the Lord for wax 

moths. Without wax moths, all the beeswax not made 

into candles would still be here. It occurred to me to 

catch everything before it went into the drain pipe. 

So, I cut some 1/8ò hardware cloth into about 3ò cir-

cles, whatever size just fits into the drain. I added a 3ò 

circle of window screening. Now, stuff that could po-

tentially clog my drain is caught before it enters the 

pipe. When the sink drains too slowly, I simply wait 

until it does drain and remove the stuff that has col-

lected on my wire strainer.  

Letter from the Editor:  
 Phillip Garrison is really on top of the annual 

meeting. I think this is the earliest that I have ever had 

the registration form in the Stinger. So, put the form 

in your ñTo Doò pile and return it with your check by 

August 1st. I know I beat this to death with all of you; 

but Bonnie needs to know for how many to plan. 

Name tags, programs, chairs, steaks, refreshments, all 

these things are measured in some quantity. We do 

not want to run out or be wasteful. We are trying to 

be responsible with your money. Please do your part 

by registering early. 

 On an unrelated matter, some of these prob-

lems were not anticipated. Well, not really prob-

lemsé new challenges. When we started this Mem-

berTies program, there were about one hundred fifty 

members of the Alabama Beekeepers Association. 

Only the deceased have been removed. So, old mem-

bers are still on the list. This is still not a problem. 

Now with the capability to send everyone an e-mail, 

those that have e-mail, of course, I need to alert all of 

you to what has come to light. Some e-mail addresses 
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have your name in the address. Like mine: fun-

der@otelco.net. But others went mysterious with their 

e-mail address, e.g. busibee99@whoshotjohn.net. 

Who is this? Shouldnôt be anything to finding out! 

Their name is at the end of the e-mail, right? O.K. he 

signed off the e-mail with Beeman. Perfect! Some-

body out there sent us an e-mail. Iôll bet he is a bee-

keeper. How do we figure out who this is? I am work-

ing on the solution. 

 Here is another e-mail, ñLonnie, Where can I 

get some local honey?  Sheila.ò I donôt know who 

Sheila is. I donôt know where Sheila is? How should I 

respond? 

 Has anyone else noticed that the first remark 

by most cell phone users is their location? Did you 

ever imagine that you would be calling someone on 

the telephone to find out where they are? 

 Queens in my nucs are making progress. Wil 

Montgomery helped me hive my only swarm call this 

season on May 11th. The same guy called me in 2008. 

Anyway, it was a nice swarm right at chest height on a 

Japanese maple in the front yard. I worked my swarm 

box under the swarm, jerked the box up and shook it 

as hard as I could, and boxed ninety percent of the 

bees. This took all of five minutes. We spent the next 

fifteen minutes vacuuming the remaining bees. I 

could not believe what I saw. After about ten minutes 

of vacuuming, the bees seemed to fly directly into the 

vacuum. The next morning I weighed the swarm bees 

on my scales. My portion was three and a half 

pounds. 

 That reminds me of my scale hive. It peaked 

at 197 pounds around May 30th. I should be thrilled 

that the colony made this much honey. After allowing 

for adding a queen excluder and two surplus supers, I 

figure they put up about ninety pounds of honey. 

Now, factor in that they probably swarmed on May 

9th when I recorded a five-pound decline in weight. In 

the next twenty-five days they only put up another ten 

pounds of honey. Yep, they swarmed. Prior to May 

9th, the bees were putting on between two and six 

pounds per day. In the month after they swarmed, the 

hive increase in weight by only about twelve pounds. 

For the past four weeks, the weight has been holding 

steady at about 195 pounds. Having a colony on 

scales is really interesting. Lonnie Funderburg 

Farm, Home, and Wildlife Expo  
At the last Board of Directors meeting, Direc-

tor Bill Miller from Dothan alerted us to an activity at 

Clanton, Alabama. The activity is called Farm, Home 

and Wildlife Expo. After contacting the Director, Mr. 

James Pitts, and exchanging several e-mails, Mr. Pitts 

has arranged for us to have space and a spot on the 

program for this activity. 

 The Alabama Beekeepers Association will 

participate in the Farm, Home, and Wildlife Expo at 

the Chilton Research and Extension Center on Satur-

day, August 7th, 2010. This is an opportunity for bee-

keepers to present beekeeping to non-beekeepers. 

There will be an observation hive with a marked 

queen, a model Langstroth style hive, all the basic 

tools, and National Honey Board handouts. We will 

begin setting up at 10:30 A.M. Lunch will be pro-

vided. The Expo runs from 12:00 noon until 5:00 

P.M. Contact our Secretary, Bonnie Funderburg, at 

205-625-3464 or funder@otelco.net if you are willing 

to assist in this endeavor. No one has to be there all 

day.  Remember, all of you know much more about 

honey bees than non-beekeepers. Mr. James Pitts ex-

pects about 1,200 people to attend. 

 If you are there, while you are not talking 

about honey bees, you may visit the numerous exhib-

its covering blueberries, blackberries, goats, fire ants, 

pecans, fruit training, skeet shooting, plus many oth-

ers. Bring the family. They can enjoy all these activi-

ties while you are talking bees.  

mailto:funder@otelco.net
mailto:funder@otelco.net
mailto:busibee99@whoshotjohn.net
mailto:funder@otelco.net
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Folk Life Festival  
 President Hal Green of the Madison 

County Beekeepers Association reported on the Folk 

Life Festival held the week of April 19th to 23rd. The 

Volunteer Coordinator, Margo Alford, wrote to all 

participants, ñThank you all so much for volunteering 

your time, energy and talents this past week at our an-

nual Folk Life Festival.  This year we had a great turn-

out for both volunteers and visitors.  We had over 

2400 students and parents visit Alabama Constitution 

Village, their trips would not have been the same 

without all of your help!  All of the stations were su-

perb this year and hopefully weôll have a great turnout 

again next year.ò The Folk Life Festival at Constitu-

tion Village is an annual opportunity for beekeepers to 

meet and talk with students and chaperons about 

honey bees and beekeeping. .  

Swarm Listing  
I am putting together a swarm list for 

ABA.com.    The way that I now have it set up is an 

alphabetical listing of cities, or counties, or communi-

ties, however the beekeeper lists his location.    When 

the user clicks on a city or other, it will take him to a 

list of all beekeepers in that area that have signed up 

to remove swarms.     For the bigger cities 

(Birmingham, Montgomery and any other that will 

supply me with names and zip codes) I had planned to 

  

                                                                                            

  

 

  

offer a zip code map assuming thatôs how they want 

their listing that looks like this: http://

www.k4vb.com/Swarms/Map%20w%20hyp%

20links.htm.     The names that I have were all taken 

from the listing on www.alabees.com.     In addition 

to that list, I will probably add a second link option 

from the bigger cities to link to a zip code map. 

I canôt do a state zip code map because of itôs 

physical size.    For a map that would fit on one 

screen there would be so many zip codes that I could 

not possibly separate the hot spots necessary to make 

the links. 

I figure with publicity in the Stinger I could 

have a pretty good listing by swarm season next year. 

Please take a look at the above link and tell me if you 

think this to be a worthwhile project.     Bob Fanning, 

Webmaster ï www.k4vb.com  

The  Last Beekeeper  
 The program was called "The Last 

Beekeeper" and was shown on the National Geo-

graphic channel. Apparently it was produced in 2008. 

It discussed the plight of three commercial beekeep-

ers with 2000 hives that took them to California for 

the Almond crop pollination and lost 70-80% of their 

hives and the dilemma they faced with their families 

about whether or not to remain beekeepers with the 

Students at Folk Life Festival Topbar Hive  

http://www.k4vb.com/Swarms/Map%20w%20hyp%20links.htm
http://www.k4vb.com/Swarms/Map%20w%20hyp%20links.htm
http://www.k4vb.com/Swarms/Map%20w%20hyp%20links.htm
http://www.alabees.com/

